Weekend Trips

In 1992 Mark Finn, who runs a company named “Birdwatching Breaks” spoke at one of our indoor meetings.   We so enjoyed his talk and the accompanying photographs of birds seen in his area that a group of us booked a long weekend based on Mark’s home in Kent in September 1993.

     
I remember that the first day produced purple sandpipers, Kentish plovers, a firecrest and a rich variety of departing migrants.   The second and third days were equally good, with merlins and other raptors speeding past our eyes.    We booked a return visit in May 1995 and this time our 4-day break included a day trip to France.    Although, given the time constraints, we could not venture very far from the French coast, we added a number of species, fairly common in France but rare this side of the channel, to an already impressive list of sightings.  The highlight was a bluethroat.   It took a lot of patience on Mark’s part to find him, but he did appear, fleetingly, eventually. 

     
Our next venture was to the Isle of Wight in April 1997, where we stayed at the excellent Royal Hotel in Ventnor.   This trip was organised by Dean Swensson of Ornithological Breaks, who was helped by the local BTO representative.   Many of us appreciated Dean’s relaxed style of birdwatching.  Although the daily (optional) pre-breakfast visit to St Catherine’s Point did not produce as many incoming migrants as we had hoped, we ended up with a good list of excellent birds as well as the bonus of a red squirrel.   We made a return visit to the Isle of Wight in September 1999.


Meanwhile we had discovered the Portland Heights Hotel in Dorset who offer birdwatching and other breaks to fill their rooms at weekends.    In March 1998 we made our first visit there and enjoyed three days of birdwatching and two nights with superb dinners and breakfasts for less than £100 each, inclusive of the cost of the guide and minibus.   We have since made two return visits there and while the price has increased and the leader has changed, we have always seen a wonderful array of birds and had excellent value for our money.


In 2000 we ventured into new territory for the Society.   In May a group of seven of us spent a week on the Isles of Scilly, enjoying the wild flowers and the stress-free atmosphere of the islands as well as the birds.   This was not primarily a twitching expedition in search of rarities, though those who made the effort to seek them out were able to add some new birds to their “life” lists.    An evening boat trip brought superb views of Manx Shearwaters; but gentle strolls around the different islands, visits to the studios of local painters and the occasional cream tea all added to the enjoyment of this trip.


In November of the same year we spent a weekend in Blackpool.   Not perhaps everybody’s idea of a birdwatching venue.   But we had an amazing weekend enjoying tree sparrows and other farmland birds, a barn owl, dipper, and red grouse, as well as the (somewhat distant) massed waders at Morecambe Bay.     We plan a return visit there in May 2002.


But before that we are off to the North Norfolk coast for a weekend towards the end of this month.   It should be a good time for departing migrants as well as coastal birds.


There is more to the weekends than the lists of birds which we see.   We enjoy each other’s company and the good food.  The groups generally “gel” easily, because we all start with a love of birds and of the countryside.   The more experienced birdwatchers are always happy to pass on their knowledge to those of us who struggle with identification, and telescope owners are amazingly generous in standing back as soon as they have the bird in their scope to let others have a look.


Those of us who are founder members of the Society and whose memories stretch back to Kate Springett’s birdwatching classes, out of which the Society was formed, still remember with pleasure the annual weekend visits with Kate to Playden, near Rye in Sussex.    These brought together students from different courses and enabled us to get to know each other better than we could on the coach trips which we also shared.     This companionship remains an important part of our weekend breaks and of the social side of the Society.
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